2

Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 24 June 2019 at 19:00 at the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present:


Chairman: Cllr K Wilkins
Vice Chairman: Cllr J Warns
Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr G Buckley, Cllr G Nurden, Cllr G Abbott, Cllr F Thorpe. Cllr A Free, Cllr M Snowling
Parish Clerks: S Smyth and C Dickson


	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.  
The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting. 
	

	2019-0065
	Co-option of 2 new Councillors
The Chairman explained the necessity for co-opting 2 Councillors.  There were 6 applicants for the 2 places and, after 1 withdrawal, 5 were interviewed. The working party recommended co-opting Mr John Warne and Mr Mike Savory.  This was unanimously agreed.  Mr Mike Savory joined the Council and signed his Declaration of Acceptance.  Mr John Warne was unable to attend the meeting.
The Advisory and Scrutiny Committee will review the co-option policy for single and multiple vacancies.*
	*ASC

	2019-0066

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr L Britt (holiday), Cllr J Warne (unwell).

	

	2019-0067
	Declarations of Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

Cllr Nurden - planning items relating to Broadland DC, agenda item 17 accounts package.

Cllr Snowling - planning application 20190569 he has called in to be considered at the BDC planning committee.

Cllrs Buckley, Warns and Wilkins – agenda item 17 annual allotment rent review.

	

	2019-0068
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting
Item 2019-0046 was amended to state that Cllr Buckley would remain as Memorial Hall liaison until the June Parish Council meeting. It was resolved by a majority decision, with 2 abstentions, that the amended Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 21st May 2019 be approved.
	

	2019-0069
	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)

2019-0060: The Clerk has had difficulty finding the names of those that need to be contacted for consultation. Highways do not have a problem with the proposed new location of the bus stop but the bus companies and local residents also have a say.  The junction and dropped kerbs may be a sticking point.
2019-0062: letters were sent to both girls.
	

	2019-0070
	Public Participation

New District Councillor Rebecca Grattan sent a report from Broadland: Councillor Shaun Vincent has been re-elected as leader of the council and now presided over a council which includes 33 Conservative, 12 Liberal Democrat and 2 Labour members.

The council has begun to re construct its committees and panels with the new councillor team so that the business of the council can be undertaken effectively.

The joint working initiative with South Norfolk continues, Trevor Holden the MD of the two authorities spoke to councillors recently and reiterated the benefits of this approach whilst maintaining the jurisdiction of the two independent councils. Some of the leadership positions have already been filled across the joint management team with others still vacant but subject ti recruitment.

We are expecting discussions to re commence in relation to options for the future development of the Greater Norwich Local Plan from early July, once this is underway interest groups from the council and local residents will be involved.
	

	2019-0071
	Committees, Sub-Committees and Outside Bodies

The updated Committee List for the Council for 2019-20 was considered:

Chairman of the Council
Cllr Kevin Wilkins

Vice-Chairman of the Council
Cllr Joe Warns

Parish Tree Warden
Richard Farley

Brundall Memorial Hall
Cllr Frank Thorpe
Community Speed Watch Co-ordinator
Stephen Rix

Brundall Youth Liaison
Clerk to the Council

Community Police Liaison
Clerk to the Council

               NALC
Clerk to the Council

Planning Advisory Group 
Cllr Lawrence Britt



Cllr Frank Thorpe



Cllr Julie Mickelburgh


Advisory Committee
Cllr Grant Nurden (Chair)

Cllr Julie Mickelburgh

Cllr Mike Snowling
Cllr John Warne
Clerk to the Council


Allotment Liaison
via Land Management

Friends of Cremer’s Meadow
Cllr Gill Buckley


Friends of Countryside Park
Tim Strudwick


Parkrun Liaison
Barbara Button/Paul Taylor


CDROB Subgroup
Cllr Kevin Wilkins 



Cllr Joe Warns



Cllr Lawrence Britt


CDROB Committee
Cllr Lawrence Britt (Chair)



Cllr Mike Savory (Vice Chair)



Cllr Alice Free



Cllr Julie Mickelburgh



Gill Buckley



Rev Peter Leech 



Marianne Gibbs 



Vacancy (Brundall School)



Vacancy (Thorpe High School)

Vacancy (Member or resident)



Vacancy (Member or resident)

Land Management Committee
  Cllr Graham Abbott (Chair)

Cllr John Warne (Vice Chair)


Cllr Gill Buckley


Cllr Frank Thorpe


Cllr Lawrence Britt (interim)

The following positions were proposed:

Cllr Thorpe to be the Council representative on the Memorial Hall Trustees

There will be no Allotment Liaison position as this is now reported through Land Management

Cllr Savory will be appointed to CDROB

Cllr Warne will be appointed to Land Management

Cllr Warne will be appointed to the Advisory and Scrutiny Committee, and Cllr Snowling remain also

It was unanimously agreed that the new appointments be approved en bloc.
	

	2019-0072
	Chairman’s Report

The Chairman gave his report:

“I am pleased to be able to report the co option of two councillors, Mike Savory and John Warne to fill the vacancies arising from the recent parish council elections. Mike has had prior involvement with the CDROB committee and John is a long serving councillor and previous chairman. Both councillors bring experience and commitment to the council and we are very pleased to welcome them. We now have a full complement of councillors and together with the services of our Clerk and Deputy Clerk are is a strong position to move business forward during the course of this year and beyond. 

The development of the recreational facilities to be provided at the sports hub are taking shape with the preparation of a planning application. Further exciting work and activity is also taking place on Cremer’s Meadow and the countryside park. 

I am also pleased to report that we have been able to restore ‘business as usual’ with the Clerk and Deputy Clerk working once again from the Memorial Hall. This provides the opportunity for public contact and acts as a hub for the council to work from. 

I have said previously that all organisations should work together for the benefit of the whole community and this was evident during the reports at the Annual Parish Meeting. The opportunity to work closely with the Memorial Hall and other village groups remains high on our agenda. 

The Council now has the opportunity to move forward strongly this year and I look forward to being able to deliver our agenda ”.

	

	2019-0073
	Land Management Report given by its Chairman Graham Abbott.

At the last meeting I gave an overview of the LM budget, so that we all know where we are with funds.
2 projects that we need to progress now are the landscaping to the cemetery and the second shard. Both are dependent on the other, and to that end we are seeking a 3rd quotation from one of Frank’s contacts. We would hope to be in a position to propose a course of action to the full Council after the next LM committee meeting.
For clarification, the policy for cleaning and maintenance of the Allotment toilets was discussed, and Claudia has subsequently circulated the current policy.
The subject of memorials, specifically wooden benches that are very kindly offered by parishioners, was discussed. Claudia supplied a policy from Aylsham Town Council which we could emulate as appropriate, and Claudia will be looking at this to suggest a suitable policy that could be proposed. In the meantime suitable sites for any memorial benches will be identified by Claudia and myself.
Maintenance schedules for Cremer’s, and the Countryside park were discussed, and Claudia has subsequently very kindly circulated copies of existing schedules which the interested parties will review and update as necessary.
It was decided that adding a new bin to the moorings at the Church Fen would only encourage littering, so currently we are not proposing a new bin there.

Cllr Britt gave an update on the Sports Hub.

The Deputy Clerk will respond to Mrs Snowling who has requested to be allowed to purchase a bench for Cremer’s in memory of her mother .*

Cllr Mickelburgh reported that Church Fen is very overgrown at present.  The Clerk has tried to contact the Community Payback Team but has not had a response.  Cllr Mickelburgh also reported that the path is very uneven also.  It was suggested a sign informing visitors of the uneven path, to be used at their own risk, be erected.  It is a natural environment but the Council should do everything within reason to mitigate any risk.
	*Deputy Clerk

	2019-0074
	CDROB Report

The minutes of the last meeting were circulated to the Councillors. The main items were the Public Right of Way (PROW), the Sports Hub, the visit to Ketts Park in Wymondham. Committee structures were discussed, and cycleways. 

Cllr Warns reported that Ketts Park is a similar facility to the Sports Hub and it was a very useful visit. 
Bob Price emailed the Clerk to say that, pending a possible village green, he had just visited Old Catton and was very impressed with what they had developed.

Charges at the Sports Hub, and possible free access, has yet to be decided.  It won’t be open for unregulated access but may be available for community use at specified times.  Once the operator has been chosen discussions about local access can begin.  Toby Barnes has formed Brundall FC.  They now have 2 under 18s signed up.  There is a lot of enthusiasm and has asked for the Parish Council support.  He has asked for a pitch to be marked up on the Cemetery Field for training.
	

	2019-0075

	Memorial Hall Trustees Report

Cllr Buckley reported that there is a lot of work going on regarding the eligibility of Trustees.  The main posts have been appointed, and, at the moment, they have a rolling Chair.  It looks like a good Committee once they get going. The point of contact is to be the secretary/administrator Jeanette as the paid member of staff.
The Clerks are back in the office.  The Committee are delighted things have been resolved.
	

	2019-0076
	Planning 

Appeal: 19/3227227 - Land at 11 Station Road.  The Council noted the appeal. The previous objection by the Council still stands.

20190894 – new dwelling at Riverside, 20 Strumpshaw Road. It was agreed by a majority with 1 against and 2 abstentions to reiterate the previous objections of: it is one of the few remaining areas of natural beauty; counter to the Neighbourhood Plan; in a flood area/poor drainage; no more new builds, development in designated allocated sites only.  In addition to add that it is outside the settlement limit and the supporting statement is incorrect as Broadland do have a 5 year land supply.
20190569 - extension to existing care home with new accommodation (amended plans) at Shiels Court, 4 Braydeston Avenue.  It was agreed, with 2 abstentions, that the previous comments and objections for this revised application still stand: parking, outside space for residents, the assumption that night staff will use public transport.

20190869 - installation of 4 outdoor airconditioning units over flat roof extension and reduction of chimney stack at 2 Cucumber Lane.  No objections, with 2 abstentions.

20190830 - single and first floor side and rear extensions at Meadow House, 12 Longmeadow. No objections, with 2 abstentions.

20190779 - single storey side and rear extension, single storey front and side extension, front porch and addition of 60cm trellis to existing 2m fence on eastern boundary at Hawthorns, 40A The Street. No objections, with 2 abstentions.

20190976 - single storey rear extension at 38 Westfield Road. No objections, with 2 abstentions.

20190977 - two storey front extension at 9 Lackford Close. Received after publication of agenda.  The Council agreed to follow the Planning Committees recommendation.


	

	2019-0077
	Highways

The Clerk gave a report regarding the meeting with Highways.  Cllrs Abbott, Mickelburgh, Snowing and the Clerk attended. The first location was Postwick Lane looking at the parked traffic.  A white T-bar could be drawn on the road adjacent to a dropped kerb.  The house owner happened to pass by and was initially positive to the idea until they were informed they would not be able to park there and was then not in favour.  The Highways engineer will look at the markings on the road to get them refreshed, and move the warning sign to a more prominent position.

The second location was the junction of Braydeston Avenue and The Street. The Highways officer stated he would love to put yellow lines or some sort of restriction at the junction where traffic merges but there is a legal process that needs to be gone through, which can cost thousands. He was also not keen to extend double yellow lines to force parents to park further back.  
Photographic evidence showed to the Highways Officer was deemed inconsiderate parking not dangerous. The Clerk has asked parking enforcement to visit to check the parking near the school, and also near the Hardware store.  Cllr Free has seen larger vehicles being, and causing, more of a problem parking and navigating along The Street.  Coaches have been seen parking/stopping in inappropriate places.
Station Road, there is a meeting with RailTrack on the 10th July.

A member of the public informed the meeting it is an offence to block the footpath enough to force pedestrians onto the road.

It was agreed that parents need somewhere to park or drive to to drop their children at school.  There is a gravelled area at the bottom of The Dales, owned by Bells Boats, that could be investigated as a potential.  However encouraging parents to use The Dales may cause problems for those going to the Health Centre.
A representative from the RNIB, attending with a parishioner, suggested they often go into schools to do a free visual awareness presentation that includes simulation specs for the children to wear to give them an idea of how the world appears to the visually impaired.

It was agree to approach the school for ideas for a solution, if there was a gate at the bottom of the school field The Dales could be used as an alternative drop-off route, and suggest they investigate an RNIB presentation.  A flier highlighting the parking problems can also be included in the newsletter.  The Clerks will also contact NALC to see if other Councils have had similar problems and if they have found any solutions.*

Details of the Parish Partnership Funding initiative from Norfolk County Council have been received.  Some of the ideas above may be able to be put forward for possible funding.
	*Clerks

	2019-0078

	Planting Trees in Brundall
A letter was received from Mrs Janet Muter about planting trees in Brundall.  She is urging residents to plant lots of trees round Brundall to counter pollution.  The Parish Council has planted 40 trees on Cremer’s Meadow and 1600 on the Countryside Park.  Cllr Nurden reported that the Tree Warden can access free trees via Broadland District Council.
	

	2019-0079

	Information Signs on Church Lane and Brundall Bay Marina

These were erected in 2012 and some of the information is now out of date. Last time both businesses and the PC contributed.  It was agreed a refresh exercise is needed and the PC will co-ordinate.* Economic Development at BDC may be able to help.
	*Clerks

	2019-0080
	Sports Hub

The sub-group are next meeting on the 9th July to discuss how the Hub will work and be operated.  There are VAT implications if the running of the Hub is not set up properly. The planning application is moving forward.  Blofield and Postwick Parish Councils are being contacted to see if they are willing to contribute anything as it will benefit both their parishes.  
Brundall FC has had a recruitment evening and is beginning to emerge as a club.
	Subgroup

	2019-0081
	Finance

Bills for payment for June 2019– £18,762.99 excluding vat were verified by Cllr Nurden and Cllr Mickelburgh.  The invoice from Queensbury for the removal of the damage bus shelter was deferred until the status of the company can be confirmed. The remaining invoices were approved by a majority with 1 abstention. The payments made in May were confirmed by Cllr Mickelburgh and Cllr Nurden.
The Annual Governance Statement of the Annual Return was read to and agreed by the Council.  It was signed by Cllr Wilkins as Chairman, and the Clerk.
The Accounting Statements of the Annual Return were agreed by the Council. They were signed by the RFO and Cllr Wilkins as Chairman.

Allotment annual rent review - it was agreed, with 3 abstentions, that there would be no rent increase for the next year.

Accounts package for the Council - the RFO presented 3 packages to the Council.  There is no budget for an accounts package this year.  Further investigation will be undertaken, with a full review of all 3 packages, with a view to including software in the budget for 2020/21 and a purchase at the beginning of 2020 ready for 1st April 2020. *

Approve the costs of 2 Notice Boards for the Co-op at 122 The Street and at the top of Berryfields.  The location the Co-op have proposed for a noticeboard was not considered safe for those wanting to reading it. A new location is to be considered, possibly at the Chemist.* It was agreed to purchase a 2 door noticeboard for Berryfields for £1,328, including installation, with the cost being met from savings in the Parish Clerk budget.
Donations request from 2nd Brundall Scouts – deferred.
Donations request from Brundall FC – withdrawn
	*RFO

*Clerks

	2019-0082
	Clerk’s Correspondence
None received.


	

	2019-0083
	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council

Notice Board
Donation requests

Parish Partnership suggestions

Tree planting in Brundall
	

	2019-0084

	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

22nd July – 7pm St Laurence Rooms

Meeting closed at 9.34pm
	

	Signed as a true record …………………………………………….…….    Date ………………………… 


	Payments for June 2019
	

	
	

	Parish clerk costs
	£4,369.17

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£561.66

	Members Expenses
	£13.95

	Annual Fees
	£192.00

	Allotments/C Park
	£0.00

	Street Lighting
	£615.28

	Handyman and cleaning
	£887.00

	Office expense
	£385.57

	Repairs and Renewals
	£1,100.00

	Telephone
	£53.00

	S106
	£10,425.00

	Room Hire
	£109.17

	Cremers
	£11.19

	Training
	£40.00

	S137
	£0.00

	
	 

	Total expenditure
	£18,762.99

	
	

	RECEIPTS FOR June 2019
	

	Precept
	

	Cemetery
	£815.00

	Allotments
	£20.63

	Delegated functions grass
	£2,813.70

	
	 

	Total Income June 2019
	£3,649.33


Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council held on 24th June 2019 at St Laurence Centre, Brundall

